Draft as of 01/18/2006

January 18, 2006

Hon. Victor Robles

City Clerk and Clerk of the Council

Municipal Building

New York, NY 10007

Dear Mr. Robles:

Pursuant to Section 37 of the New York City Charter, I hereby disapprove Introductory Number 758-A which would amend the Administrative Code in relation to the Health Care Security Act (HCSA).  HCSA requires grocery employers to expend an amount on health care services for employees and their families that is equivalent to the prevailing health care expenditure rate multiplied by the total number of hours worked by all of its employees each year.  Intro. 758-A, amends the definition of a “grocery employer” who is covered by HCSA’s requirements and expands the definition of a “health care expenditure” to include contributions to certain qualifying health care facilities.  

As I stated in the veto message for Introductory Number 468-A the legislation that created HCSA, while I support the Council’s concern regarding uninsured New Yorkers, HCSA is a misguided and legally flawed legislative approach that would fail to result in an equitable or effective expansion of health care access.  In particular, HCSA is preempted by the Federal Employment Retirement and Security Act of 1974, the National Labor Relations Act, and provisions of the New York State Labor Law.  Although Intro. 758-A is apparently designed to limit the number of grocery employers that HCSA affects and would allow grocery employers to expend mandatory health care expenditures to qualified health care facilities, the bill does not resolve the legislation’s legal deficiencies.  Instead, Intro. 758-A compounds the illegality of HCSA because the option to make a contribution to certain qualifying health care facilities is in actuality a tax that the City Council has not received the authority under State law to enact.

In addition, Intro. 758-A does not substantially improve the function of HCSA, which was ostensibly designed to promote access to health care.  By arbitrarily selecting a single industry, HCSA does not provide an effective remedy for the many workers and families across New York City who would remain uninsured.  Specifically, HCSA fails to guarantee that even the limited number of workers employed by covered grocery employers receive access to health insurance, and the legislation allows covered employers to meet their required health care expenditures by securing coverage for only a portion of employees, while leaving other employees without insurance.  By amending the definition of a “health care expenditure” to include contributions to health care facilities that may not even serve the employer’s workers, Intro. 758-A’s contribution to improving health care access for workers and their families is even less apparent.

Reducing the number of uninsured New Yorkers is a priority of my Administration and requires a comprehensive approach involving key stakeholders at the local, State and Federal levels working collaboratively with their partners in the private sector.  Unfortunately, Intro. 758-A does not repair the deficiencies in the original HCSA legislation passed by the Council; in fact, it increases them. 

For the foregoing reasons, I hereby disapprove Intro. 758-A.

Sincerely,

Michael R. Bloomberg

cc:
Hon. Christine  C. Quinn
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